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ANNUAL REPORT – 2023 
 

1 The 2023 AGM was held on September 27, 2023 via Zoom conference call meeting. The 
meeting then re-elected the following members onto the PCS Board: Drs Phillip Ebrall, 
Juan Ferry (USA), Albert Apalvik (Norway), Ray Murphy, Robyn Stephenson, Joe 
Bonanno, Jackie Malady and Chris Hart.   
 

2 The AGM re-elected the following people to executive roles: Chris Hart as President, Joe 
Bonanno as Vice President, Jackie Malady as Secretary and Ray Murphy as Treasurer. 

 
3 The annual financial report was submitted and accepted. No fund raising was undertaken 

during the year, and the report confirmed modest expenditures. 
 

4 PCS outlined the limited activities over the past year, noting that investigations into a viable 
research program as previously discussed continue. PCS continues to maintain the IJPC, 
and manage peer review and publishing of submitted case studies in the IJPC. PCS 
issued a number of public health media releases over the past year. 
PCS plans and objectives for 2023/2024 year include continued promotion and 
generation of CARE case studies by practicing DC’s around the world, and publication 
of peer reviewed and notable papers. PCS will continue to monitor general public health 
matters and make further releases when deemed necessary. 
PCS will continue to maintain the IJPC as required. 
Proposed neurological research programs will depend on the progress of the 
development and approval of the two new chiropractic courses at universities in the 
Philippines or India, where the proposed live animal laboratory neurological research 
can be conducted. 
Following the extensive submissions to Safer Care Victoria (SCV) by PCS in 2019 
opposing any restrictions for chiropractic care for children, PCS plans to seek removal of 
the current restrictions by all available means to adjust children under two years of age, 
especially given the SCV Review found absolutely no evidence of harm arising from 
chiropractic care of children. 
Additionally, following the announcement by RMIT University of the termination of the 
chiropractic course, PCS plans to pursue by all available means recovery of grants and 
funding made by the profession since 1975, so that such funds can be re-directed to 
financially support an existing or new chiropractic course in Victoria. 
  

5  PCS will undertake modest fund raising to meet the initial costs for these objectives. 


